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Does Lidocaine-Prilocaine Cream (EMLA) Decrease the Pain of Neonatal Circumcision? 

Searchable Question  

In newborn boys undergoing circumcision, is lidocaine-prilocaine cream (EMLA) more effective 
in reducing pain than another anesthesia or placebo?  

Evidence-Based Answer  

EMLA cream reduces the pain experienced by newborns during circumcision compared with 
placebo. [Strength of recommendation: A, based on a systematic review of randomized 
controlled trials (RCTs)]. However, dorsal penile nerve block and ring block are more effective 
than EMLA cream or placebo in reducing the pain response during circumcision. [Strength of 
recommendation: A, based on a single RCT]  

Evidence Summary  

A well-conducted systematic review1 of three RCTs with 89 patients demonstrated that the 
increase in heart rate--a primary marker of pain response in newborns--is 12 to 27 beats per 
minute lower in infants undergoing circumcision when they are anesthetized with topical EMLA, 
compared with placebo. [Evidence level 1A]  

A well-designed and adequately powered, single-blinded RCT2 comparing ring block, dorsal 
penile nerve block, and EMLA cream with placebo demonstrated that heart rate changes and 
percentage of time spent crying during circumcision are lowest in newborns anesthetized with 
ring block or dorsal penile nerve block, and highest in those receiving placebo (see 
accompanying figure). [Evidence level 1B: RCT]  

Furthermore, heart rate changes and the percentage of time spent crying in newborns randomized 
to topical anesthesia with EMLA cream were lower than with placebo but significantly greater 
than with ring block or dorsal penile nerve block. The average length of time to administer 
anesthesia was 70 seconds in the topical group (in addition to the 90-minute wait for EMLA 
penetration) and less than 50 seconds in the infiltration groups. On average, newborns in the 
infiltration groups stopped crying 90 seconds after the block was placed, and those in the topical 
group stopped crying 60 seconds after drug application. The average time for the circumcision 
procedure was 3.5 minutes in all groups.  
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Recommendations from Others  

The American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) states in its 1999 policy statement3 that analgesia is 
safe and effective in reducing the procedural pain associated with circumcision; therefore, if a 
decision for circumcision is made, procedural analgesia should be provided. [Evidence level 5: 
evidence-linked policy statement]  

Clinical Commentary  

The evidence is compelling that anesthesia should be provided to newborns undergoing 
circumcision. Although topical EMLA cream is better than no anesthesia, ring block and dorsal 
penile nerve block are more effective. Physicians should consider the logistic issues involved in 
the use of EMLA cream, with its 90-minute application and wait time, compared with lidocaine 
infiltration, which is readily available and results in immediate anesthesia with minimal 
additional distress to the infant.  
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